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December 23, 2019 
 
Vincent G. Bradley 
Chairman 
New York State Liquor Authority 
80 S. Swan Street, 9th Floor 
Albany, New York 12210  
 
Re: 27 West Chelsea Inc. d/b/a Il Bastardo  
 621 West 46th Street, 2nd floor (11/12 Avenues) 
 License #: 1305161 
  
Dear Chairman Bradley: 

 
Manhattan Community Board 4 (MCB4) recommends denial of the removal application 
of 27 West Chelsea Inc. d/b/a Il Bastardo, 621 West 46th Street, 2nd floor (11/12 
Avenues) because granting this application would not be in the public interest.1  At its 
two prior locations -- at 191-195 Seventh Avenue, NY, NY and 544 West 27th Street, 
NY, NY -- Il Bastardo has been one of the most problematic establishments in this 
district.  Moreover, when the current applicant appeared before MCB4 in connection with 
the West 27th Street location, the applicant failed to disclose and truthfully represent its 
intention to reopen Il Bastardo on West 27th Street, a fact that would have been of central 
relevance to MCB4.  Given Il Bastardo’s negative operating history and the applicant’s 
prior lack of transparency with MCB4, MCB4 opposes the application to relocate to 621 
West 46th Street, NY, NY where it seeks to be open until 4:00 a.m. nightly with a DJ. 
 
As the liquor authority is aware, Il Bastardo at its original location at 191-195 Seventh 
Avenue (at 21st Street), NY, NY was the subject of constant community complaints, 
numerous visits by the police, and multiple proceedings before the liquor authority -- 
which ultimately led Il Bastardo to surrender its liquor license in 2017.  Accordingly, 
later in 2017, MCB4 was very wary when the current applicant’s owner, Kristin Sollenne, 
appeared before MCB4 first seeking to open an establishment in the former Il Bastardo 
Seventh Avenue space and subsequently at 544 West 27th Street.  To the best of MCB4’s 
knowledge, Ms. Sollenne is married to Robert Malta, whom we understand was a 

                                                        
1  MCB4’s recommendation is based on a vote taken at its December 4, 2019 full board meeting, 
with __40__ members voting in favor of the recommendation, __0__ members opposed, _0___ members 
abstaining and ___0_ present but not eligible. 
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principal at the Seventh Avenue Il Bastardo.  At both of her appearances before the 
Business Licenses and Permits (BLP) Committee of MCB4 in connection with those 
2017 applications, Ms. Sollenne insisted that she had no affiliation with Il Bastardo and 
would be opening her own establishment, which she described as a “family friendly, 
neighborhood restaurant.”  At no point was there a disclosure of any intention to reopen Il 
Bastardo under the Il Bastardo name and with the same method of operation.   
 
Accordingly, MCB4 was shocked when the applicant’s current location at 544 West 27th 
Street opened under the name Il Bastardo.  The establishment’s website stated, “Il 
Bastardo has reopened at 544 West 27th Street, NY, NY” and that patron reservations 
would be moved to this location.  The full details of the applicant’s reopening Il Bastardo 
on West 27th Street are set out in MCB4’s letter to the liquor authority dated January 5, 
2018, a copy of which is attached.  Unfortunately, as set out in MCB4’s May 16, 2019 
letter to the liquor authority (copy attached), the problematic operations of Il Bastardo 
continued at the West 27th Street location.   
 
When the applicant appeared at the November 12, 2019 meeting of the BLP Committee 
in connection with the current removal application, Ms. Sollenne again insisted that she 
had no affiliation with the original Seventh Avenue Il Bastardo, had no intention of 
reopening it when she appeared before MCB4 in 2017, but rather subsequently decided to 
take advantage of the Il Bastardo name and brand.  These statements should be weighed 
against the applicant’s own website as discussed above, which announced in 2017 that Il 
Bastardo would be “reopening” on West 27th Street.  At the November 12th meeting, 
employees of the applicant also stated that they had worked to address the problems at 
the West 27th Street location previously raised by nearby community members and 
businesses. 
 
Although MCB4 would welcome Il Bastardo’s departure from West 27th Street, moving 
the establishment to 621 West 46th Street would not appear to be in the community’s 
interest.  First, the applicant is seeking to greatly expand its operations in the move to 
West 46th Street.  As reflected on their website and confirmed by the applicant at the 
November 12th BLP Committee meeting, the West 27th Street Il Bastardo currently is 
open only two days a week:  Saturdays from noon until 10:00 p.m. and Sundays from 
noon until 9:00 p.m.  In its current removal application, the applicant seeks to be open 
seven days a week until 4:00 a.m. nightly.  Permitting this applicant with its history of 
problems with the community and lack of transparency about its operating intentions 
significantly to expand its operations would be of serious concern to MCB4.  Notably, 
when the BLP Committee asked Ms. Sollenne if she would consider not using the Il 
Bastardo name on West 46th Street in order to break the connection with the prior 
problematic operations, Ms. Sollenne stated that she could not agree to do so. 
 
Second, the present application falls within the 500-foot rule as there are 3 (three) OP 
liquor licenses (and two additional licenses pending) within 500 feet of this address (per 
the SLA LAMP report).  Although the block on which this establishment would be 
located -- West 46th Street between 11th and 12th Avenues -- is not significantly 
residential, there are major residential buildings in close proximity.  For example, the 
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Gotham West development, which includes a 30-plus story residential building with 
hundreds of apartments spanning the entire block of 11th Avenue between 44th and 45th 
Streets, is approximately only 500 feet from the proposed establishment.  Given that 
many of the issues with Il Bastardo involve the problems caused by its inebriated patrons 
on nearby streets and for local residents, MCB4 is concerned about the negative effects 
on reasonable residential quality of life if Il Bastardo were permitted to relocate to West 
46th Street. 
 
For the reasons stated above, MCB4 requests that the present application be denied. 
 
Thank you for your attention and cooperation with this application. 
    
 
Sincerely, 

 
 

Burt Lazarin 
Chair 
 

Yoni Bokser 
Co-Chair 
Business Licenses & Permits 
Committee  

Frank Holozubiec 
Co-Chair 
Business Licenses & Permits 
Committee  
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May 16, 2019 
 
Vincent G. Bradley 
Chairman 
New York State Liquor Authority 
80 S. Swan Street, 9th Floor 
Albany, New York 12210  
 
Re: 27 West Chelsea Inc  
 d/b/a Il Bastardo  
 544 W 27th Street, (10/11)  
 Serial #: 1305161 
  
 
Dear Chairman Bradley: 
 
Manhattan Community Board 4 (MCB4) recommends denial of the application for an 
alteration of the On-Premise Liquor License for 27 West Chelsea Inc., at 544 W. 27th Street 
(10/11 Avenues), New York, NY 10001, doing business as Il Bastardo (Il Bastardo27).  
 
Granting an alteration to the On-Premise license to expand the present establishment would 
not serve, and would be contrary to, the public interest because of the already-large size of 
the current premises, the saturation and circumstances of the surrounding licensed businesses, 
the existing issues with the applicant’s current method of operation, and the history of the 
current operation at its prior location.  
 
As noted in the attached documents, in 2017, 27 West Chelsea Inc. agreed to a Stipulations 
Application with MCB4 for an On-Premise liquor license at 544 W. 27th Street that included 
the following terms:  open seven days a week; capacity of 294; 75 tables, 250 seats, 1 stand-
up bar with 20 seats; “Listed on the liquor license will be 27 West Chelsea Inc. and Kristin 
Sollenne only.”  The current application seeks to enlarge the license’s large premises to 
include the second floor of 544 W. 27th Street. It also seeks to limit the number of days the 
establishment will be open. 
 
The applicant’s existing premises are already sizeable.  Adding an additional floor with 
significant capacity, on this block already saturated with licensed establishments, would not 
be in the public interest and would undermine reasonable residential quality of life. 
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This block already includes such OP-licensed premises as SleepNoMore NA LLC at 530 W. 
27th Street (with its multiple large liquor-serving locations including the Manderly Bar, the 
Club Car bar/restaurant, and the Gallow Green rooftop bar), Hotel Americano at 518 W. 27th 
Street (also with multiple liquor-serving locations including its main dining room, lobby bar, 
subterranean bar, and rooftop bar/restaurant), and Ovest Pizzoteca. 
At the April 9, 2019 meeting of the Business Licenses and Permits (BLP) Committee of 
MCB4, the committee, in connection with this application, heard from several neighbors that 
live nearby, the general manager of a neighboring establishment, and employees and 
representatives of the applicant.  
Two residents living across the street reported multiple noise complaints, excessive 
drunkenness, and ambulance and police appearances with respect to the applicant’s current 
operations.  Other community members have reported violence and drug use at this location, 
which has created a detrimental situation and a nuisance to the quality of life for residents on 
this block.  
 
At the April 9, 2019 meeting, the general manager of theatrical/nightlife establishment, 
SleepNoMore NA LLC, which operates its multiple spaces directly next door to the 
applicant, described many unsafe conditions arising from the applicant’s operations, 
including its lack of adequate security at the door and how it often has noisy, drunken and 
rowdy patrons exiting their location.  This results in SleepNoMore having to post additional 
security at their doors to control the applicant Il Bastardo27’s patrons.  In his attached email 
to MCB4, the SleepNoMore general manager describes over 10 incidents relating to the 
applicant’s operation.  
 
Employees of the applicant attended the April 9, 2019 meeting to demonstrate their support 
and gratitude to applicant.  They requested that the license be enlarged to include the second 
floor space because they needed the additional space to manage the crowds at their 
establishment.  
 
Although the board is sympathetic to the interests of the employees of the operation, their 
accounts only confirmed that the current Il Bastardo operation at 544 W. 27th Street (Il 
Bastardo27) is essentially the same operation as the old Il Bastardo at 191-195 Seventh 
Avenue (at 21st Street), NY, NY (Il Bastardo21).  
 
As the liquor authority is aware, the original Il Bastardo21 was one of the most problematic 
establishments in MCB4.  There was a long and extensive history of community complaints, 
numerous visits by the police, and multiple complaints and proceedings before the liquor 
authority -- which ultimately led Il Bastardo21 to surrender its liquor license in 2017.  See 
attached letter from MCB4 to the SLA dated January 5, 2018 for reference. 
 
When Kristin Sollenne (identifying herself as the principal of the applicant) first appeared 
before the BLP Committee in 2017 to discuss the initial application at this location, she 
described a neighborhood restaurant that would be open seven days a week, serving varied 
Italian fare.  We understood that Ms. Sollenne is married to Robert Malta, a principal of Il 
Bastardo21, but she represented that she had no affiliation with Il Bastardo21, that she was 
not seeking to re-open Il Bastardo on 27th Street, and that Mr. Malta would have no 
involvement with the 27th Street location.  None of that proved to be accurate.  
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The 27th Street location opened as “Il Bastardo,” with the website of Il Bastardo21 informing 
patrons that it had “reopened” on 27th Street.  Il Bastardo27 operates as a brunch club. As its 
website describes, Il Bastardo27 is a “weekend brunch spot in New York City, featuring 
headlining DJs and an exciting daytime club experience.”  Per the website, Il Bastardo27 is 
“Open Sat. & Sun./12 pm to 10 pm” and serves a brunch prix-fixe menu with a bottle of 
champagne per entrée.  When asked about these discrepancies from the applicant’s initial 
submission to MCB4 in 2017, the applicant’s representatives merely stated that the applicant 
had intended to operate the restaurant as described, but their plans had changed after the 
initial 2017 appearance.  (MCB4 understands that Ms. Sollenne’s pregnancy/medical needs 
prevented her from attending the April 9 BLP Committee meeting in person.) 
 
Accordingly, the 2017 application was not transparent about the applicant’s intentions to re-
open “Il Bastardo” with the same method of operation at the new 27th Street location.   The 
fact that Il Bastardo27 avoided community opposition to its original OP license only by 
disguising its intentions confirms that the further expansion of the problematic Il Bastardo27 
is not in the public interest.   
 
Accordingly, MCB4 strongly recommends denial of this alteration to the applicant’s On-
Premise license. 
 
Thank you for your attention and cooperation with this application. 
 
    
Sincerely, 

 
 

Burt Lazarin 
Chair 
 

Yoni Bokser 
Co-Chair 
Business Licenses & Permits 
Committee  

Frank Holozubiec 
Co-Chair 
Business Licenses & Permits 
Committee  

 
Enclosures: 
MCB4 Letter to SLA dated January 5, 2018 
MCB4 Letter to SLA dated September 27, 2017 
SLA Method of Operation/MCB4 Stipulations 
New Proposed MCB4 stipulations 
Email dated April 22, 2019 from SleepNoMore general manager 
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January 5, 2018 
 
Vincent G. Bradley 
Chairman 
New York State Liquor Authority 
80 S. Swan Street, 9th Floor 
Albany, New York 12210  
 
Re: 27 West Chelsea Inc. 
 544 West 27th Street (10/11 Avenues) 
 License Serial Number 1305161 
  
Dear Chairman Bradley: 

 
Manhattan Community Board 4 (MCB4) writes to protest strongly the failure of the 
applicant 27 West Chelsea Inc., 544 West 27th Street (10/11 Avenues), which was 
recently granted a new on-premise liquor license (No. 1305161), to disclose and 
truthfully represent its intentions to MCB4 during the application process.  The applicant 
has used this license to “reopen” at this location the highly-problematic establishment, Il 
Bastardo -- which last year surrendered the liquor license at its prior location following 
extensive police and liquor authority enforcement activity.  MCB4 and the community 
would have strongly opposed the West 27th Street application had the true facts been 
disclosed by the applicant. 
 
As the liquor authority is aware, Il Bastardo at its prior location at 191-195 Seventh 
Avenue (at 21st Street), NY, NY was one of the most problematic establishments in 
MCB4.  It was the subject of constant community complaints, numerous visits by the 
police, and multiple proceedings before the liquor authority -- which ultimately led Il 
Bastardo to surrender its liquor license in 2017. 
 
MCB4 was accordingly very wary when, shortly after Il Bastardo surrendered its license, 
an applicant named Kristin Sollenne sought to open an establishment in the former Il 
Bastardo space at 191-195 Seventh Avenue.  To the best of MCB4’s knowledge, Ms. 
Sollenne is married to Robert Malta, whom we understand was a principal at Il Bastardo.  
Ms. Sollenne appeared before the Business Licenses and Permits (BLP) Committee of 
MCB4 at its July 11, 2107 meeting to discuss this application.   Ms. Sollenne insisted that 
she had no affiliation with the former Il Bastardo and that she would be opening her own 
establishment.   In an email to MCB4, she described the proposed establishment as a 
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“family friendly, neighborhood restaurant.”  Upon questioning as to whether her 
application was in actuality an attempt to re-open Il Bastardo, Ms. Sollenne took great 
offense, insisting this would be a new, independent establishment.   She stressed her own 
qualifications as a chef, including the publication of cookbooks and appearances on the 
Food Network and the Health and Wellness Network.  She subsequently wrote to MCB4 
that she was “appalled” that, despite her own qualifications and experience, the 
community called her a “front” for the re-opening of Il Bastardo.   Ms. Sollenne 
subsequently decided not to proceed with her application for 191-195 Seventh Avenue. 
 
The following month, Ms. Sollenne (now as the representative of 27 West Chelsea Inc.) 
again appeared before the BLP Committee on August 8, 2017, with an application for a 
different space, at 544 West 27th Street, NY, NY.  The application listed the business 
name of the new establishment as “TBD.”   Again, Ms. Sollenne stressed her own 
qualifications and experience.   Remaining concerned about Ms. Sollenne’s possible 
connection to the former Il Bastardo, MCB4 requested, and Ms. Sollenne agreed to, a 
stipulation providing that “listed on the liquor license will be 27 West Chelsea Inc. and 
Kristin Sollenne only.”   Based on that stipulation and Ms. Sollenne’s repeated statements 
regarding her independence, the BLP Committee, and subsequently the full MCB4, 
recommended approval of the application with the stipulations in place (in MCB4’s 
standard “deny unless” format).   The liquor authority subsequently granted this liquor 
license (serial number 1305161), effective Nov. 2, 2017.   No trade name is listed on the 
liquor authority’s website with respect to this license or on the license itself. 
 
Given the applicant’s professed independence, MCB4 was shocked to learn that the 
applicant’s establishment at 544 West 27th Street in fact opened under the name “Il 
Bastardo.”  The website for this establishment can be found at:  http://nycrg.com/il-
bastardo/.   The website states, in “A Letter from Management,” that “Il Bastardo has 
reopened at 544 West 27th Street, NY, NY.   If you have a reservation on Nov. 18 or 
after you will be moved to this location” (emphasis added).  Based on the website, one of 
the most problematic features of the Seventh Avenue Il Bastardo, their brunches -- 
described on the website as “$75 prix fixe menu, includes 1 bottle & 1 entrée per person” 
-- have been carried over to West 27th Street. 
 
At no point during its two appearances before the BLP Committee did the applicant 
disclose that its plan was to “re-open” Il Bastardo -- a fact that obviously would have 
been of key significance to MCB4.  In fact, Ms. Sollenne took great offense to the 
repeated questioning and comments at the BLP Committee meetings suggesting that she 
was affiliated with Il Bastardo and was a “front” for its re-opening.  In another example 
of failing to disclose the Il Bastardo connection, when a community member wrote to the 
applicant asking whether the applicant had other restaurants in the tri-state area, Ms. 
Sollenne responded as “principal” of the LLC applicant and represented that they “don’t 
have other restaurants.”  Ms. Sollenne’s email continued that the applicant was 
“proposing to open a restaurant serving seasonal Mediterranean cuisine” -- which was 
also reflected in the menu that the applicant submitted to MCB4 with its application (and 
that was subsequently included with MCB4’s recommendation to the liquor authority).  
This submitted menu bears no resemblance to the menu that currently appears on this 

http://nycrg.com/il-bastardo/
http://nycrg.com/il-bastardo/
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establishment’s website.   Finally, MCB4 has been informed that Robert Malta, a 
principal of the Seventh Avenue Il Bastardo who was never disclosed as having any 
connection with the West 27th Street establishment, met with the 10th Precinct police as 
a representative of the re-opened Il Bastardo on West 27th Street. 
 
MCB4 is unaware of whether the applicant’s failure to disclose its intentions to utilize the 
license at issue to “re-open” Il Bastardo at a new location extended to the liquor 
authority.  We do note that the liquor authority’s website entry for this license and the 
license itself, which MCB4 obtained through a FOIA request, nowhere mention the name 
“Il Bastardo.”   
 
Thank you for your attention to this matter. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Delores Rubin 
Chair 
Manhattan Community Board 4 
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September 27, 2017 
 
Vincent G. Bradley 
Chairman 
New York State Liquor Authority 
80 S. Swan Street, 9th Floor 
Albany, New York 12210  
 
Re: 27 West Chelsea Inc. 
 544 West 27th Street 
  
Dear Chairman Bradley: 
 
Manhattan Community Board 4 (MCB4) recommends denial of a new on-premise 
liquor license for 27 West Chelsea Inc – 544 West 27th Street, unless the attached 
stipulations, agreed to by the applicant, are part of the method of operation for this 
establishment with hours of operation 12 p.m. – 12 a.m. Sunday through Wednesday 
and 12 p.m. – 2 a.m. Thursday through Saturday; capacity of 294, 75 tables, 250 
seats, 1 stand-up bar with 20 seats; live music will be limited to no more than three 
(3) performers; listed on the liquor license will be 27 West Chelsea Inc. and Kristin 
Sollenne only; and the applicant will adhere to the submitted security plan. 
 
The location the applicant has chosen has a difficult nightlife history.  For a long 
while West 27th Street between Tenth and Eleventh Avenues was dense with clubs 
and bars and the police closed it off on the weekends with mounted officers at either 
end.  They used kleig lights so as to better monitor the activity of the club-goers and 
bar patrons. Over the last five years the street has been making a transition to more 
residential uses.  New apartments and a hotel have risen on the north and south 
sides of West 27th Street.  Some of the existing commercial space has been upgraded 
and one immersive theater group has taken space.  MCB4 wants assurance with 
some clearly defined operational boundaries that this proposed two story 
restaurant (eventually with a cabaret license) will be an appropriate fit into this 
newly developing residential enclave. 
 
General notification of the impending application was spotty on the street.   
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The proposed restaurant is directly opposite a rental apartment building.  It is of 
concern to MCB4 that no contact was made between the applicant and any of its 
tenants.  
 
Additionally, the applicant had previously come before the Business License and 
Permits (BLP) Committee of MCB4 in July with a proposal for a restaurant at 
another location further south and east in Chelsea on Seventh Avenue.  Because of 
the notorious operation of the predecessor venue at that spot and the applicant’s 
association with its operation, however tangential, the community appeared 
vociferously against granting the license.  The BLP Committee agreed and suggested 
the applicant seek a new location without the applicant’s associations.  Regardless, 
we still want it to be openly stated that these past associations, though not 
necessarily a determining factor for future operations, do raise issues of trust and 
reliability among members of MCB4. 
 
For the reasons stated above, MCB4 requests that the present application be denied 
unless the stipulations agreed to are incorporated into the applicant’s method 
of operation as indicated on the license. 
 
Thank you for your attention and cooperation with this application. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
                                                        [Signed on 9/27/17]                  [Signed on 9/27/17] 

Delores Rubin 
Chair 
 

Burt Lazarin 
Co-Chair 
Business Licenses & Permits 
Committee  

Frank Holozubiec 
Co-Chair 
Business Licenses & Permits 
Committee  
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Fwd: Il Bastardo Reports
Rick Criswell [rick@sleepnomorenyc.com] 

 Hello Nelly, 

Here is a list of issues and problems we have had with Il Bastardo next door to our 
business. I voiced our concerns at the BLP meeting on April 9. I met with the manager 
after and gave my contact info and have not had anyone reach out to us. I am not sure if 
they are still on the agenda for the full board next week but wanted to express our
concerns and please ask the board not to approve any alterations or adjustments. 

Sleep No More and the McKittrick Hotel have been on this block for 8 years and we are 
very respectful of our neighbors and have good security and procedures in place to handle 
our business. They cause our staff and building undo stress and we do not want the
neighborhood to think we are the issue since we are right beside them.

If there is anything I can do, please let me know.

Thanks

Notes on Il Bastardo from McKittrick Security and Front of House Team

2018/2019

Incidents Reported and Documented:

1. December 17th, 2017 - Il Bastardo guests are often exiting Il Bastardo extremely 
intoxicated and stumble over to our door attempting to come up to Gallow Green and 
harassing our staff and patrons if they are not allowed entrance. This is causing the need 
for additional Security to keep an eye on Friday through Sunday

2. January 6, 2018 – Security Reported that a physical fight broke out between 
patrons of Il Bastardo that frightened our customers and staff – NYPD was 
called via 911 and arrests were made.

3. January 22nd, 2018 – Front door supervisors request additional security to assist in 
managing rowdy, intoxicated patrons exiting Il Bastardo.

4. March 11th, 2018 - there were three separate fights next door at Bastardo's today.  The 
cops were called for one of them.  During one of the fights there crowd was blocking the 
542 door and our patrons safe entrance to our building is affected.

5. March 18th, 2018 – FOH Supervisory reports Drunk and disorderly patrons exiting Il 
Bastardo continuing to disrupt our business.  At 4pm – Cleanup by our staff was required 
after a patron leaving Il Bastardo vomited just east of the 542 door.

6. March 31st, 2018 – FOH Supervisory requests further additions to Security and FOH 

Sent: Monday, April 22, 2019 1:12 PM 
To: Gonzalez, Nelly (CB) 

Page 1 of 2Fwd: Il Bastardo Reports

4/26/2019https://csmail.nyc.gov/owa/?ae=Item&t=IPM.Note&id=RgAAAABQFIBk...



staff to help keep control over the area in front of our business to mitigate affect of unruly,
intoxicated patrons exiting from Il Bastardo. 

7. April 22nd, 2018 – our Door team was met with hostility by the Bastardo guards this 
afternoon after apparently receiving an email from our building regarding safe 
management of their patrons.  

8. May 6th, 2018 – In order to continue safe ingress of our guests to Gallow Green the 
FOH team was forced to change the entrance to the East side of our building to provide
distance from the aggressive, intoxicated crowds at Il Bastardo.

9. Beginning with this date, our business had to alter our front door entry every 
time that Il Bastardo was open during our weekend brunch hours.

10. June 23rd, 2018 – Restaurant Management reported A large group of drinkers who had 
spent a few hours at Il Bastardo previous to joining us added a little extra boisterousness 
to counteract the otherwise languid early atmosphere, although they inevitably became a 
bit too boisterous and had to be escorted out. 

11. February 17, 2019 - At approximately 5:00pm, a guest from Il Bastardo's 
was pacing and stumbling, looking as if he was going to throw up or urinate. 
Security at the door watching him, and while checking ID's, a guest
approached them and said that the man was urinating on our building. 
Security approached him and told him he had to leave, and the man went 
back to the Bastardo's entry area. He came back and was next to our door, 
so Security insisted that the man leave the area however the man insisted 
on not leaving and became violently aggressive and verbally threatening. 
Additional McKittrick Security was required and the police were called.

The staff has verbally reported many more issues with Il Bastardo patrons vomiting or
urinating on the doors of our building and having to be chased off by security.

--
Rick Criswell, General Manager, he/him/his
O: 212-904-1880 | M: 718-974-9731

This e-mail message and any attachments may contain legally 
privileged and/or confidential information. If you are not the intended 
recipient(s), or the employee or agent responsible for delivery of this 
message to the intended recipient(s), you are hereby notified that any 
dissemination, distribution or copying of this e-mail message is strictly 
prohibited. If you have received this message in error, please 
immediately notify the sender and delete this e-mail message from 
your computer.
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